POLTONHALL AND HOPEFIELD COMMUNITY COUNCIL
MINUTES OF ZOOM ONLINE MEETING 9 DECEMBER 2020

Present:        J Aitchison, Chair, F Warner, D West, J Cameron
Attending:    Cllrs D Alexander and J Lay Douglas, J Irvine, C Duns
Apologies:     P Atkinson, J Bernard, Cllr D Milligan, T Sime, D Easton, A McDonald

1.    Chair’s Remarks
1.1     Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting and explain that unfortunately we were inquorate as he had hoped to get a vote on the merger with BLCC.
2.     Minutes of meeting held on 11 November and Matters Arising

2.1    Minutes agreed.   Proposed by DW and seconded by JA.

3.    Finance Report 
3.1.   No figures available. Only expenditure due was for sponsorship of the Bonnyrigg Christmas Lights. 
4.     Secretary’s Report 
4.1   Nothing to report. 
5      Police Report
During the month of November 2020 in the beat BD01 – Bonnyrigg, Lasswade, Poltonhall & District  - there were 63 recorded crimes reported, of which 21 have been solved to date, with a solvency rate of 33%.  During this time there were 251 calls to Police Scotland.
INCIDENTS OF NOTE
Between 10pm on Saturday 31 October and 7am on Sunday 1 November a stone was thrown by unknown person(s) causing damage to the window of a property at Dundas Street. Police enquiries were ongoing.
About 7.45am on Monday 2 November the rear window of the Lothian Bus Service 31 was smashed by unknown person(s).  Police enquiries were ongoing.
About 8.15pm on Tuesday 3 November a stone was thrown by unknown person(s) and the window of a property damaged at Dalhousie Avenue West.  Police enquiries were ongoing.
Between 5.30pm on Tuesday 3 November and 8am Wednesday 4 November a green Skoda Fabia parked on High Street, Bonnyrigg had its wing mirror damaged by unknown person(s).  Police enquiries were ongoing.
Between 9pm on Tuesday 3 and 9am on Wednesday 4 November a blue Ford Fiesta parked on Durham Place had its nearside window damaged by unknown person(s).  Police enquiries were ongoing.
About 11.50pm on Wednesday 4 November 2020 a vehicle was topped by officers on Rosewell Road due to the smell of cannabis.  Search of the vehicle revealed a small quantity of cannabis within.  Passenger of the vehicle was charged and reported to the Procurator Fiscal.
About 8.20pm on Thursday 5 November 2020 it is believed that a group of youths set fire to a bin at Sherwood Place.  Police enquiries were ongoing.
About 5.20pm on Saturday7 November 2020 a woman was arrested for breach of bail and shoplifting at Spar.  The female was charge and reported to the Procurator Fiscal.  
About 8pm on Monday 9th November 2020 a white Fiat 500 car had its windscreen wiper snapped off by a group of youths in King George V car park.  Police enquiries were ongoing.
Between 5.15pm on Friday 6 and 11am on Monday 9 November 2020 access was gained to a Co-operative delivery van that was parked behind the store on the High Street, Bonnyrigg. Nothing was reported missing at that time.  Police enquiries were ongoing.
Between 8pm on Monday 9 and 8am on Tuesday 10 November 2020 a boundary wall at Saw Mill Court was damaged by unknown person(s) causing damage to the pillars.  Police enquiries were ongoing.
About 12.18am on Friday 13 November 2020 a man was driving a vehicle whilst under the influence of alcohol.  The vehicle collided with 3 other vehicles.  The man was taken to St Leonards Custody where he was charged with numerous driving offences and a report was sent to the Procurator Fiscal.  
Between 8pm on Saturday 14 and 12pm on Sunday 15 November 2020 unknown person(s) attempted to break into a white Vauxhall Corsa van on Polton Street.
Between 6.30pm and 9.45pm on Sunday 15 November 2020 unknown person(s) broke into a house on Cameron Crescent taking numerous items. A Police Forensic Team attended.  Police enquiries were ongoing. 
Between 10pm on Wednesday 18 and 8am Thursday 19 November 2020 unknown person(s) attempted to steal two high value vehicles from Burnbrae Terrace and Saw Mill Court.  Police enquiries were ongoing.  
About 6.50pm on Sunday 22 November 2020 Police stopped a Ford Transit van at Eldindean Road and subsequently established that the driver was not insured.  The vehicle was seized and the driver has been reported to the Procurator Fiscal.  
There had been numerous calls relating to youth disorder in the Bonnyrigg area particularly within school grounds and King George V park.  Numerous instances of youths throwing items at properties at Sherwood View, Old Market Place, Cameron Crescent, Park Road, Sherwood View and Polton Gardens.   There were also numerous calls relating to youths setting off fireworks and setting fire to bins.  In response to this Police had been carrying out uniformed and plain clothed patrols and working closely with local schools.  As a result a number of youths have been charged with various offences and where no offences have been committed, but youths found behaving in an antisocial manner they have been taken home and their parents made aware.
A number of residents of the Bonnyrigg area have contacted Police after becoming victims of fraud, where they have received phone calls from persons declaring themselves as representatives of various banks fraud teams.  Victims were advised that their accounts had been compromised and asked to transfer funds elsewhere at which time control of funds was lost.  Police request members of the public to be vigilant to such conduct and educate elderly or vulnerable family/friends.   JI mentioned that BLCC’s account had been hacked and details had been used in France.  Fortunately the bank repaid the money taken but had not picked up on the fraud.
If any person has any information about the incidents listed above, or indeed any other crime, please contact your Community Policing Officers PC Jonny Cassidy and  PC  Chris Howarth via 101 or email:  Jonathan.cassidy@scotland.pnn.police.uk  Christopher.Howarth@scotland.pnn.police.uk

6.      Associated Members’ Report
6.1     Football was still going on in line with Government /SFA guidance.
6.2     Midlothian Men Matter meetings were continuing on Zoom.
6.3     Social Inclusion Group meeting weekly on Zoom.
6.4   There were 18 people accessing the 121 support service/counselling on offer.  The service was still be promoting for both adults and children.
6.5    There would be no Santa’s Grotto but Santa would drop off presents for little ones on the pitch at training time.
6.6    BRFC, local Minister Louise Purden (club Chaplain) and Alastair McDonald from the Communities Team at Midlothian Council made up and delivered the 25 hampers for the Poltonhall ‘Monday’ Club (OAPS’ Club).
6.7      BRFC was providing Mental Health First Aid training for support staff and teachers at Lasswade High.  Also 4 sessions on managing stress and anxiety for S5/6 pupils.
6.8      The club was still hoping to get the Menshed and lunch club up and running in time for its older, more vulnerable citizens so that they were good to go when everyone could socialise again.
7.    Midlothian Councillors’ Report
7.1       Cllr DA made reference to the Highers not going ahead in 2021 and said there had not been any Education Meeting updates for the past 2 weeks.
7.2      Cllr JLD said the last full Council meeting before Christmas on licensing, local review had taken place.
7.3	It had been hoped that Midlothian move into Tier 2 but that did not happen which was very disappointing for small businesses.    It was noted that the vaccination booking line for health workers had received 71,000 calls in one day.
7.4       Cllr JLD confirmed that funding was coming through for the cycle pats previously talked about.
7.5	Cllr DA said that anti-social behaviour over the past 2 weeks had been a problem and she had spoken with the Police and child care workers.   There was much work going on but she was concerned that any misdemeanours would be placed on record until they reached the age of 16 when they could be removed.  
7.6	Cllr DA referred to how slippery some pavements were due to falling leaves and had asked if the cleansing departments could go out and clean them.  The clearing of pavements was ongoing but there was a large area to cover.
7.7	It was noted that the ban on the use of glyphosate weed killer had been relaxed meaning that go ahead could be given to use it in those areas where it was most in need.  Cllr DA had also asked for road gutters to be cleared to prevent weeds from growing and street drains to be cleaned out as they were causing a lot of flooding when they were blocked.  The issue of potholes due to the issue over the drains in Roslin Glen was raised and JC commented that it was one of the roads down for closure ad asked inf the Council was still going ahead with that.  Cllr DA said that it was still to be reviewed but was not intended to be closed completely.  Cllr JLD referred to a petition against the closure and said that if it was closed then it would greatly increase the traffic at Poltonhall.  She said that the proposed closure had only gone out for one week’s consultation without Councillors being made aware beforehand.   It was noted that there was a proposal to put in traffic lights at the foot of Hillhead.
7.8    On the issue of education JC asked if there had been any discussion with the SQA. Cllr JLD said that the Director of Education has meetings with the Scottish Government and the SQA and would not have known specifically about exams until last week.  JC said the SQA had only just revealed the curriculum despite already being half way through the school year.  Cllr JLD said that all that could be done was to write to Group MSPs and the Party to deal with the issue.

